Parks & Recreation Council
LOCATION:  Garrisons Lake Golf Club
101 West Fairways Circle

Smyrna, DE 19977
Thursday, February 2, 2012
9:30 a.m.

ATTENDANCE:

Council Members

Ron Mears, Chairperson

John Williams

William Craven
Ron Whittington

Joe Smack


           Ron Breeding

Clyde Shipman
Brenda Bramble
Greg Johnson



Bill Robelen

Staff
Charles Salkin, Director

Esther Knotts

Greg Abbott

Bob Ehemann



Matthew Chesser


Ray Bivens 

Wayne Kline

Britt Murray
David Bartoo



Mary Voshell
Visitors

Mike Brace



Vicki Brace



I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:32 a.m.  
 II.  
Official Business/Council Activities


A.  Approval of Meeting Minutes
Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the November 3, 2011 minutes.  Ron Breeding moved to approve, Ron Whittington seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously carried.


B.  Chairman’s Report

Ron welcomed the Council and discussed the agenda for the day and asked attendees to introduce themselves. 

C.  Council Member Reports:


      1.  Fort Delaware Society – Bill Craven and Bill Robelen reported.
Bill Craven announced his resignation from the Council and introduced Bill Robelen who will be representing the Fort Delaware Society on the Council. Bill Robelen announced the names of the new officers and directors of the Society.  
Mr. Robelen stated that the Society is hosting their 62nd annual meeting on Sunday, February 5th.   
The Society has completed their Standards of Excellence and the draft is being reviewed by the directors of the Society, there will be a meeting at the end of the month to discuss the Standards.  
The Society received a grant from the Delaware Community Foundation to begin work on the Collections Assessment Program.  They are pursuing additional funds to continue work on preserving the collection.  
The Fort Delaware Society building is seeing an increase in use by the public.   

Ron Mears thanked Bill Craven for his time and service to the Parks and Recreation Council.  Bill started attending Council meetings in the 1950s and has been a member of the Council for more than 20 years.     
2.  Natural Areas Advisory Council – John Williams reported.
There will be small changes made to the national areas registry which would allow the Natural Areas Administrator to make minor modifications without having to get the Council’s approval.  

The Council discussed dedicating the Milford Mill Pond’s Nature Preserve.

They also had discussions about the trails, bus access and the soil at the Isaac’s Green Tract.

The Council held its annual meeting and John Williams was re-elected as Chairman for an additional 1 year term.  
3.  Wildlife Management Committee – Ron Mears reported.
There were three new deer stands built to ADA specifications.  Deer have been harvested from these stands.  

Over 1,000 hunters have registered with Delaware State Parks.  Hunters have assisted State Parks in several hunts throughout the Division.  Below are the locations and results at each location:

	Location
	Number of hunters
	Total # of deer harvested
	# of female deer harvested

	Brandywine Creek
	110
	49
	34

	Deerfield
	25
	20
	16

	Killens Pond
	38
	12
	11

	
	
	
	


A first-ever hunt is planned for Auburn Heights.

Fish and Wildlife agents used master hunters to hunt deer in the Middle Run Natural Area. This was the first hunt in several years and 39 deer were harvested. This hunt will assist in the management of deer in White Clay Creek State Park. 


      4.  Resident Curatorship – Joe Smack reported.  

Committee members have received the proposals for the Glass House and 92 A&B.  The proposals were sent out to the committee members for solicitation of comments.  To date, only 2 committee members (the attorney and cultural affairs) have submitted their comments.  Joe Smack requested that the Division contact a CPA firm to look at the financials in order to move the process forward.  Ray Bivens feels this is a good suggestion and stated that the Division is “at the mercy” of the committee members who are volunteering to look at the financials. Because there are outstanding applications, Ray would like to move forward with hiring a CPA now and try utilizing volunteers again in the future. 

5. Delaware Land and Water Conservation Trust Fund –   Bob Ehemann provided a hand out and reported.  

Two projects, totaling $70K, were submitted to the Council for recommendation:

· The Town of Elsemere is requesting $150K from the State of Delaware to build a dog park.  The Office of Management and Budget has committed to providing $100K, the Town is requesting a contribution of $50K from the Conservation Trust Fund.

· Bowers Beach would like to amend their request which was approved by the Council in February of 2011.  They are requesting an additional $20K from the Trust Fund for the development of bocci courts.
Ron Breeding made a motion to approve the request, Clyde Shipman seconded the motion. 

The Council voted and the motion was approved unanimously. 

The following pre-applications have been submitted:
· Millville - gazebo 
· Townsend - restroom 

· Fenwick Island – mobi mats

· Dagsboro – gazebo and path in park

Greg Abbott and Bob met with members of the team-cup tennis community, representatives from New Castle County Parks, and a concessionaire regarding the relocation of team-cup tennis from Deerfield to the Green Bank courts.   The Green Bank courts do not need any improvements.  The only issue is the County’s current policy which only allows three courts to be reserved at any one time.  Discussions are continuing and the Division is optimistic that this issue will be worked out.   The tennis community would also like to have the paddle tennis courts moved from Deerfield to Green Bank. At some time in the future, if the County agrees to have the paddle courts transferred, funding may be requested from the Conservation Fund.  

III. 
Public Comment 
Vicki and Mike Brace attended the meeting to discuss the continued lack of progress made on their curatorship application.  The Braces have been very frustrated with the process and the length of time it has taken to receive an answer to their request.  The couple stated that if a decision is not made soon, they may have to rescind their application and purchase a home. 
Ron Breeding commented that he thought this issue had been addressed at the previous Council meeting.  Chazz stated that the approval and established review process is flawed due in part to the fact that we were relying on the expertise of volunteers to provide input which would allow us to come to an informed decision. Chazz stated the Division needs to change the approval process but in the case of the Braces application, if the current process proves inept, the Division will make the decision. 

Mike Brace suggested the Division consider opening a disc golf/ off leash dog park.  He will send Chazz an email regarding this idea and Chazz will share the idea with Park Superintendents. 
John Williams made two announcements.  He informed the Council of an upcoming lecture being promoted by Kalmar Nyckel Foundation regarding the USS Monitor.  
This year marks the 100th anniversary of the sinking of the Titanic.   On April 15th, a lecture commemorating this event will take place at the Chase Center.  

IV. 
Staff Reports
A. Policy/Legislation – Chazz reported.
   Senate Bill 96 passed and is awaiting the Governor’s signature. This legislation includes active participation in a Friends group as criteria for Council appointment. Thus clarifying that if the Governor chooses to appoint a representative from a Friends group that participation qualifies them to meet criteria. Chazz solicited the Council for names of perspective new members. The passing of the bill was somewhat historic as House Minority Leader was given the opportunity to co-sponsor the bill and was the floor manager of the bill. 
  There is a proposal which has gone through the House Administrative Committee to offer half- price annual passes to military and veterans.  This proposal would be in addition to several other benefits which are in place for veterans already.  The Division is concerned about potential loss of revenue and the increased administrative costs involved in the proposal. The Committee unanimously recommended that we move ahead with the legislation but they also unanimously expressed concern about the Division’s revenues and how we establish those revenues.  There was dialog about increasing the cost of the annual pass to offset any potential revenue loss and to give the Secretary a higher level of authority in determining the Division fees so that Parks can be absolutely funded. Everybody on the Committee said they felt obligated to support this proposal but they didn’t want it to come at Parks’ expense and that they would work with us to figure out a way to change our pricing structure to sustain our budget.   
  To neutralize the impact of half-price passes for veterans, the Division suggested increasing the in-state pass by $1.00 and out-of-state passes by $2.00. Greg Johnson asked if we had any idea how “elastic” the cost of the passes could be.  Chazz stated that the last time the Division increased the cost, sales of the annual pass increased.
   The other piece of legislation that is currently in draft would mandate the collection of a $20.00 surcharge on all parking tickets issued in the Parks.  The Division opposes this legislation.    

   The White Clay Creek Advisory Council has publically proposed re-authorization of that Council by resolution. 

B. Section Updates
1. Office of Administration – Greg Abbott reported.  
Greg discussed the status of current concession and service contracts, visitation to the Parks’ website, projects completed by the publications section, marketing initiatives including the new iphone applications, social networks, parks news reports, the Mayors Charity Ball and current promotions in the parks.  Greg also updated the Council on the internship program and the Standards for Excellence in Non-Profit Operations.  
        Ron Mears asked if the cottages are open year round.  Greg replied that they are and that in   

        the shoulder season the Division offers rentals at a reduced rate.  

        Bill Robelen mentioned that in May New Castle County is offering a Family Resource Night 

   that would allow the Division another opportunity to advertise.

2. Operations and Programming – Wayne Kline and Ray Bivens reported.
Wayne briefed the Council on an incident involving Park Ranger Brian McKinery and shared some specifics regarding copper thefts in the parks.  
Ray discussed cabin renovation at Killens Pond, minor capital improvement funds, State Parks School, First Day Hikes, Steamin’ Days at Auburn Heights, and shared kudos received for Parks staff.  
   Ron Whittington suggested that we work with private corporations, such as Nemours, to obtain money to make an impact on child obesity in the inner city and stated that funding is available and schools are interested. Ron Breeding offered to “connect” Ron with the New Castle team from Nemours.  Ray reminded Council of the Children in Nature initiative and stated that a draft proposal would be sent to the Secretary of Education with strong recommendation to make green spaces in Wilmington and the downstate area.

               3.  Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser reported.
         Matt briefed the Council on current projects being tackled by the Park Resource Office    
                     including the SCORP Gap Analysis, the Outdoor Recreation Inventory, and several trail  
         projects.  

                    Matt also discussed projects that the Office of Design and Development are working on 

                     including the basketball courts at Rockford Park, the South  East Day Area bathhouse, the   

                     trail at Thompson’s Island, HVAC installation at Battery 519, and the construction of 
         camping cabins at Cape Henlopen.  
         Ron Breeding asked if a local company was building the cabins at Cape.  Matt stated that  
         Beracah Homes is building the cabins offsite for $45K each.   Ron Mears asked if we should 

         add more cabins at Killens Pond and Ray stated that building cabins at Lums Pond (to      
   replace existing yurts) would be a higher priority.
                     Greg Johnson asked if the Division had received any feedback regarding the White Clay 
                      Creek master plan.  Chazz shared that the Division had received a formal inquiry regarding  
           accessibility on the trail and that the Division is addressing the issue.  

V.  
Old Business

A.  Britt Murray made a presentation regarding the Indian River Inlet enhancement project and   
                   shared drawings and plans with the Council. 

B.  Mary Voshell presented the survey results from the Killens Pond concession stand survey.

C. Greg Abbott and Matt Spencer from Garrisons Lake Golf Club made a presentation regarding the upcoming changes at Garrisons.  Chazz also discussed the varied possibilities for the proposed contract with Deerfield.  
VI.  
New Business
A. David Bartoo made a presentation and shared the Mobility Devices Policy for trail use.  
VII.  
   Upcoming Events
A. JFC Hearing - February 15th 
B. DRPS Conference – February 22nd & 23rd – Council contact Esther for registration
C. Next Meeting of the Parks and Recreation Council – May 3rd – Trap Pond State Park-
Same day as Healthy Kids Day

VII.  
Meeting Adjournment – The Council thanked Bill Craven again for his many years of service.  Ron Whittington suggested appointing Bill as Council emeritus.   Joe Smack made a motion to adjourn, Greg Johnson seconded.  The motion carried and the meeting adjourned at 12:33 p.m. 
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